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"Mom! Tom's making fun of my
poem!" Susan's voice had a warn-
ing note in it. Her mother,
Betty, knew that her own interven-
tion was becoming rapidly impor-
tant.

"Tom!" she called, "You stop
pestering your sister. She's
trying to finish her homework!"
Betty glanced back over her
shoulder at the two of them as she
continued stirring gelatin into
the boiling water. She could see
Tom grinning back at her, not
looking the slightest bit chas-
tised. She couldn't help smiling
back at him; every day growing to
look more and more like her hus-
band Jim.

"Mom, you need to read what
she's written about Pandy. Even
Pandy would be embarrassed!"

Susan rose to defend her poetic
efforts. "Pandy wouldn't make fun
of my poem, she'd like it!
Anyway, you try writing a limerick
about a dog!"

Tom shook his head in mock sor-

row. "Back when I was a freshman
we had tough assignments and had
to write real stories. We didn't
have this busy-work of teensy
five-line poems! School is sure
getting easy!"

Betty poured the gelatin into
the mold and slid it into the
micro-chill refrigerator. "Susan,
you should read it to your father
when he gets home. He' 11 be here
any minute."

The family had returned from
their vacation on their asteroid
only a month earlier and life had
quickly fallen back into its nor-
mal routine. Since their adven-
tures there, they had decided to
keep Pandy"s new talents their own
family secret. Pandy, their
Pembroke Welsh Corgi, hadn't even
tried to fly in the stronger
gravity of earth.

She did seem to revel, though,
in her new-found ability to talk.
They explained to her the neces-
sity of speaking when only family
members were present. They were

worried about what could happen n
the NewsVideo reporters learned of
her ability to speak.

The children, Susan and Tom, had
tried to think of some way to let
their friends in on this new
family secret. They realized,
though, that if any breath of
Pandy's talent got into the wrong
ears the whole family would be
thrust into a glare of publicity.

"It's a shame," their father had
said, "But if people learned about
Pandy talking, or discovered that
she could fly, we would probably
lose her as a part of the family
and just be hounded..." (Pandy,
listening at his feet, gave a soft
howl at his choice of words.)
" . . .by the news people." Jim
glanced down at Pandy, and real-
ized what he had said. "Sorry
about that, Pandy," he said,
reaching down to scratch her ears.

And so they had just picked up
life where they had left off . The
extraterrestrial being that had
taught Pandy to speak and to fly
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had stayed back on the tiny vaca-
tion spot. He was glad of their
company, but he was also content
with the solitude he had enjoyed
for thousands of years.
Jim had wrestled with the neces-

sity of reporting the discovery of
this being. He refused to use the
term "Alien" in speaking of
it/him, or "Joe," as the family
came to call him. "He was there
first," he said. "We are the
aliens, if anybody is!" Actually,
the family didn't worry about
calling "Joe" anything, since
Pandy had to act as their inter-
preter when they spoke to him.
They had never seen him. None

of them understood the real reason
why, only that it had to do with
how light seemed to vibrate right
through him. In any event "Joe"
was friendly and glad to have them
on the asteroid. They looked for-
ward to contacting him again.
Back in the kitchen, Susan and Tom
had called a temporary truce.
Their father's homecoming step on
the porch caused both of them to
look up. Pandy, pottering around
in the back yard, came running in
through her own private door. She
wanted to make sure that Jim knew
she loved him dearly in spite of
his being gone all day.
"Hi, Honey!" He gave Betty a

quick hug, "The kids behaving
themselves?" He glanced from one
to the other, smiling.
She leaned back in his hug, look-
ing up at him. "Oh, they have
their moments," she said.
Susan stood up quickly, "Let me

read you my poem!" She wanted to
mention it before Tom did.
"You'll like it," Tom chipped

in, "Unless you're some sort of
poetry lover."
"Tom!" Betty scolded. "You

stop that!"
"I'd like to hear it," Jim said,

"What's it about?"
"It's not long," Susan said.

"I'll just read it..." She stood
by the table and read:

"There once was a Corgi named
Pandy,
With needle and thread she was
handy.
Since she was a puppy,
She dressed like a Yuppie;

In style she looked like a dandy!"

Susan looked hopefully up at her
father, but the sudden slap of
Pandy's dog door swinging shut
caught their attention. For some
reason Pandy had gone back out-
side. Tom grinned, but a sharp
look from his mother kept him from
saying anything.
Jim looked at this daughter. "I

like it, Susan. Limericks are
hard to write and yours sounds
just fine. You've got the rhymes

in the right places and the meter
seems to work out."
Susan shot a look of triumph at

her brother who just shrugged back
at her in return. Jim turned back
to his wife. "Are we all still
going out this evening?" he asked.
"Oh, that's right. I'd forgot-

ten." She pressed the cancel but-
ton on the meal unit. "You've got
time to change and clean up," she
said, "We don't have to leave for
another hour."
Pandy, nosing around out in the

back yard, was content. The world
was full of good smells and her
humans were producing their usual
assortment of sounds. She had
spent a lot of time recently
thinking about how different they
seemed now that they could talk
with her. They had spoken to her
before, but on an entirely dif-
ferent level. Now she had become
a greater part of their world and
their conversations had helped her
understand them a lot better.
Susan's poetry, though, was a

different matter. She understood
that some of the words sounded
alike, but what the words said
made no sense! It was somehow a
game, the way that her humans
"gnawed on words."
Pandy had resigned herself to

not being able to fly back here on
earth. She knew she felt heavier
now, and she had discovered that
no matter how hard she waved her
ears, she couldn't even work up a
light feeling in her toes.
She remembered the day after

they came back from the asteroid
when she had tried to fly while
everyone was still busy unpacking.
Mr. Thomas, their next-door neigh-
bor, had seen her and called her
over to the fence. He picked her
up and looked in both her ears,
sure that she had got something in
them. She had been careful not to
say anything to him, even though
she appreciated his concern. She
was also careful not to let him
see her trying to fly any more!
She heard sounds in the house

that meant her people were going
out for the evening. She ambled
in through her door to make sure
someone would remember to put out
her supper. She could see the
side of her bowl up on the counter
and so, when she heard someone
coming (Susan's lightness of
foot!) she dodged out of the way
and stood on her hind feet, lean-
ing against the cabinet.
Susan saw her there and reached

out to rub her ears. "What do you
want, Pandy?" she asked.
"My supper is still on the

counter!" Pandy said, softly.
"Oh!" She put the bowl down on

the mat beside Pandy's door.
"Sorry. Guess we got it made and
forgot to put it down." Pandy

sniffed quickly at her bowl and
started eating her food.
"Pandy!" Susan scowled at her.

"Eat slower! You'll make yourself
sick!"
Pandy looked up at her, smiling

hopefully over her quickly cleaned
and glistening bowl. "Is there a
little more where that came from?"
Susan called upstairs, "Mom!

Pandy wants more supper!" Pandy
shook her head and gave the bowl
another lick. She knew there was
no hope. She heard Betty's voice
from upstairs. "Susan, tell her
not until she loses some weight.
She already needs to go on a
diet."
Pandy picked up her bowl with

her teeth and carried it over to
Susan. When Susan took it, Pandy
licked her ankle. She wanted to
show that she held no hard feel-
ings about being on what she con-
sidered a starvation diet.
Pandy curled on the floor in

front of the refrigerator. She
liked the warm air blowing out
from under it. She listened to
the bustle of her people through
the house. When they were ready
to leave she trotted to the front
door and wished them all a good
time. She didn't mind them leav-
ing her at home. She would curl
up in a corner and doze happily
until they returned, dreaming of
chasing nebulous furry things
through never-ending fields.
Pandy would awaken at the sligh-

test sound in the house, listening
until she could recognize it, and
then go back to sleep. Tonight,
though, there was suddenly a dif-
ferent sound. A soft scratching
woke her up, and when that stopped
there was a quick sharp sound.
She got up and padded over to the
back door where the noise had come
from. She heard voices.
"I told you, nobody's home. I

saw all of them leave from the
corner!"
"Yeah, but it looks like they've

got a dog!"
The first voice scoffed. "Don't

worry about it! That's just a
tiny dog door; probably some
scrawny little house dog too
scared to bark! If it makes any
noise, I'll take care of it!
We're going to be in and out so
quick the cops won't even have
time to get here!"
Pandy wanted to start barking as

loudly as she could, but she
didn't want to give up her only
real defense -- they didn't know
that this was no ordinary dog that
they were trifling with; this was
Pandy, Defender of Empty Homes!
She heard the frame of the door
groan as the men outside put pres-
sure on it. There was a cracking
noise, and the door swung open.
Pandy leaped at the men as they
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entered, licking their shoes,
jumping up to greet them and wag-
ging everything from her ears
back. She carefully coughed three
times in a row, and scampered
around the kitchen as though she
were terribly happy to see them.
"Ha!" said the first man, "See,

I was right! I don't know what
kind of dog that is but they've
de-barked her. Did you hear her
make that funny noise? She
couldn't bark if she had to! No
tail on one end and no bark on the
other!"

Wait! Didn't Jim push some of
those flat things on the front?
Maybe that got people to talk to
you! She pawed at the front of
the phone, hearing little chirping
noises from the black bone as she
did so. The humming noise she had
heard at first stopped, but noth-
ing else happened. She pawed at
the front some more, hearing more
chirping noises.
She heard footsteps on the floor

overhead, and the crash of a
drawer being dropped. She also
heard a different buzzing in the

"Don't worry. I'll have the
police look it up. Just you keep
out of their way!" There was a
click, and the same hum that she
heard at first sounded again in
the black bone.
The noises overhead had les-

sened, and she knew that the men
must have gone up into the top of
the house. She scampered back up
out of the basement, thinking
fast. She called out, "Hello!
Anybody home?" as loudly as she
could. The she lay down on the
scatter rug near the door.

The other man just watched her
running around, acting as if she
were glad to have them there.
"Well, she better stay out of our
way. Let's get busy!" They
started into the rest of the
house, and Pandy let them go. She
had other plans on her mind.
Quickly she scampered down to

the basement where she knew Jim
had his workroom. She had seen
one of the things people talked
into sitting on the floor, and she
hoped that she could somehow make
it work. She wanted to talk to
someone, and hoped to get somebody
to come and frighten those men
away or catch them.
She found the little black thing

that Jim left on the floor, and
tried to puzzle out how to make it
work. She recalled that Jim put
the part of it shaped like a big
bone under his chin, and could
keep on working while he spoke.
She had no way of holding the bone
part like he did, so she just
lifted it up and then she lay her
head on top of it, hoping it would
work. She could hear it making a
humming noise at her. "Hello,
hello!" she said. She couldn't
hear anyone talking back.

black bone and then a grainy voice
saying, "Hello?" She pushed her
ear back against the bone part.
"Hello," she said. "I need

help."
"Who is this?" the grainy voice

said.
Pandy thought fast. "This is

Susan Candia on Elm Street. I'm
trying to use the phone in the
dark because some men have broken
into our house. I don't want to
turn on the light. Can you help
me?"

Is that Elm Street in the
Burntwood section?" Pandy recog-
nized the voice as being that of a
young man she would guess to be
about Tom's age.

"Yes," she said. "They just
came in the back door and nobody
else is home. Can you help,
please?"

"Look, you just keep quiet and
try to hide. I ' l l get someone
over there right away. Wha t ' s
your number there?"

Pandy didn't have the slightest
idea what number the grainy voice
was talking about. "I d-d-d-don't
know! Please hurry!" She knew
she sounded frightened, and that
seemed to help.

There was a sudden silence from
overhead, and then the soft sound
of feet tip-toeing down the
stairs. One of the men appeared,
cautiously peering around the cor-
ner. He glanced at her, and his
eyes flicked past, looking beyond
her at the front door. He edged
over to the door and looked
through the little peep-hole in
the center. Then he looked back
and shook his head at the other
man who had appeared at the foot
of the stairs. He motioned his
partner to check the back door.

Pandy followed the second man to
the back door where he looked
carefully around and saw only an
empty porch. He muttered some-
thing to himself and went back
towards the front door. He looked
disgustedly at the man waiting
there and said, "Nobody there.
Maybe you're hearing things."

"'Hearing things,' my foot! I
heard some woman's voice saying
something about 'home'!"

"Let's get back to work. We've
got plenty of time, so just take
it easy. D o n ' t go getting all
nervous on me."

The first man sounded irritated.
"Nervous? I'm not nervous!"
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"Okay," the second man inter-
rupted. "So you're not nervous.
That's nice. Now let's get busy."

Pandy watched them both go
upstairs, coughing carefully
several more times to reassure them
that she was harmless. As soon as
she heard noises starting from
upstairs, she called out again.
This time she said, "What do you
think you're doing up there?"

Again there was silence, and
again soft footsteps coming
quickly to the top of the stairs.
Pandy had moved over to the foot
of the steps where she could watch
more easily. She saw the first
man peer around the corner and
then tip-toe down the stairs. His
eyes moved rapidly from side to
side as he descended, and Pandy
moved out of his way.

The other man, still upstairs,
called out, "What's going on?" and
the first man quickly motioned for
him to be quiet. Again he moved
over to the front door to peer out
the peep-hole. After he looked
outside he eased the front door
open to get a better view. Assur-
ing himself there was no one
there, he turned to see the second
man coming down the stairs.

"Are you still hearing things?"
the second man asked, disgust
sounding in his voice.

" I 'm telling you there's some
woman down here somewhere; maybe
she's hiding. I'm going to take a
look around."

"Look, we had plenty of time to
clean this place out, but not if
you keep on hearing things and
running around trying to f ind
people who aren't there. The dog
doesn ' t seem to think there's
anybody else around here, or she
would be making that funny cough-
ing noise and sniff ing around.
Forget it and get back to work!"

"I'm not hearing things and I'm
going to check this place out.
The last thing either of us needs
is someone who might be able to
identify us to the cops."

The second man turned angrily
and stalked back upstairs. His
partner started through the
ground-floor rooms, looking in the
closets and behind the furniture.
Pandy followed him for a moment,
wishing that whoever might be
responding to her phone call would
hurry. When she saw that the man
was searching the downstairs area,
she turned and scampered up the
stairs. She found the room where
the second man was gathering stuff
together. She made sure that she
had a clear path to the steps and
called out loud enough for him to
hear her, "Put that stuff down,
it's not yours!"

She turned and ran down the
steps and into the downstairs
hallway where the first man had

just opened the linen closet. She
could hear the other man's
footsteps overhead coming down the
stairs and then his voice calling
out, "Red, where are you?"

The first man answered over his
shoulder, "Here in the hall. What
do you want?"
The second man appeared in the
hall. "You're right; there's
somebody upstairs. I heard her
tell me to put the stuff down.
She's not down here, that's why we
couldn't see her at the door.
What should we do?"

Pandy heard a car pull up
quietly in the street outside, but
the men didn't seem to hear it.
She hoped that it was someone com-
ing to help.

"Did she see you?" Red asked.
"I don' t think so. I sure

didn't see her!"
"Maybe we had better get out of

here. We don't need to tangle with
anybody and we sure don' t want her
to get a look at us."

Pandy heard another noise on the
back porch and a soft rustling at
the front door. She hoped that
the men in the house wouldn't hear
those noises.

"Okay," the second man was
saying. "I don't have a good feel-
ing about this job. Something is
fishy here. Just leave the stuff
and let's get out of here before
it's too late."

Pandy watched them go to the
back door and out on the porch.
Suddenly there were loud voices
and two men in blue uniforms ap-
peared. Pandy watched them fasten
the burglar's hands behind their
backs with metal things.

Another man in uniform came in
the back door. He said that he
wanted to check out Susan Candia
who was somewhere in the house.
Pandy found herself looking guil-
tily up at him, knowing that Susan
was out with the family.

"Hi there, pup!" The man in
blue reached down to scratch her
ears while his eyes busily checked
the room. One of the men from the
front porch came in and began to
help him look through the house.

Pandy went out on the porch
where she could see the burglars
standing, watched by the third
man. He looked down at her and
said, almost to himself , "Sure
beats me why people get a dog that
can't even protect a house. They
get one of these little mutts that
can only run around and bark!"

Red looked disgusted. "Dumb dog
can't even bark. All it can do is
make coughing noises!"

The two men inside the house
came out. "Can't find anybody
else in the house." They looked
over at the burglars and asked
them, "Did you guys see anyone
else in there?"

"No, but we sure could hear her.
She's in there somewhere."

The policemen took the burglars
out to their patrol car and put
them inside. One stayed behind
and closed the back door as
tightly as he could. He then went
around onto the front porch to
wait for the family to return.
Pandy followed him around to the
front and settled down at his
feet. He was a friendly man and
obviously liked dogs. He patted
her, sitting beside her on the
porch.

"Sure beats me who it was that
called. Maybe there's a ghost in
the house." He rubbed her ears.
"What would you do if I told you
that you were living in a haunted
house?"

She just smiled at him, and
curled on the porch, waiting for
her people to come home. For
Pandy, Defender of Empty Homes, it
had been a very successful eve-
ning. _ ______^__ _

Ed note: This Pandy
story is a sequel to
the first "PANDY"
which appeared in the
May 1988 Guardian.

CONGRATUX^ATIONS
CHIF AND ANN! 1

Trinity 's Ri-ans Chip N Dale,
C.D. owned and trained by Ann
Blashford was HIGH SCORING DOG IN
TRIAL at the GGPWCF Specialty with
a score of 197 f rom the Open B
class. Way to go, Chip, and con-
gratulations, Ann!

NEW TASHA TUDOR POSTER

As observed in the June issue of
VICTORIA, a Tasha Tudor illustra-
tion featuring a bonneted mother
and daughter in a flower garden
with a corgi and three corgi
puppies at their feet has been
made into a poster with a caption
that reads: "The gloom of the
world is but a shadow, behind it,
yet within our reach is joy. Take
joy." For ordering details send a
self -addressed, stamped envelope
to Miss J. Wren, c/o The Jenny
Wren Press, P. 0. Box 505, Moores-
ville, IN 46158.

COVER PHOTO

This month's cover photo is by
Ed York and it won the photog-
rapher an Honorable Mention in the
GAZETTE photo contest a few years
back. Quite an achievement.
Thanks, Ed.
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